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Highlands Preservation, Inc.

A Non-Profit Organization Dedicated to Preserving the Highlands’ Hidden Historic Resources

103 Whangtown Road

                    Kent Lakes, NY 10512

                          (845) 249-8880

thomasmaxson@highlandspreservation.org

Ms. Ellen M. Hart

NYSDEC

21 South Putt Corners Road

New Paltz, New York 12561-1620

                                                                                                                      August 29, 2009

Dear Ms. Hart,

   These comments are being submitted in connection with application ID #3-3722-00205/00001, for the proposed Kent Senior Center on Ludingtonville Road, in the Town of Kent, Putnam County, New York.

   The NYSDEC’s Notice of Complete Application incorrectly states that “. . . the proposed activity will have no impact on registered or eligible archaeological sites or historic structures.” In fact, this is the same location as NYS SHPO inventoried archaeological site #A07902.000030, per the official SHPO mapping for this location (see Attachment 1). The historic artifacts located on this site include a corbelled stone chamber/root cellar and the foundations connected with the Drew-Merritt mill and house site. This location has been documented as a Town of Kent Historical Site as well, per the Town’s official Master Plan (see Attachments 2 and 3). The Putnam County Executive has also been informed of this historic designation by this organization (see Attachment 4), in addition to separate notifications provided by the Town of Kent Historian and the Kent Town Board.

   This was the Drew-Merritt Mill and home site, which was first established by the patriot family from Fishkill, the Brinkerhoffs, in 1833. According to the historian William S. Pelletreau in his “History of Putnam County New York” in 1886: “An important mill seat is situated about half a mile southeast of Ludingtonville and now owned by Daniel Merritt. A mill was built here about 1833, by John W. Brinkerhoff, who bought the stream and land from John Nowlen. He sold the mill to Nathan C. Baldwin, and it passed in succession into the hands of John Patrick and Sarles Drew. The latter sold it to Daniel Merritt, the present owner, about 1855. The premises consist of 65 acres besides the mill pond, and the grist and saw mills here do an extensive business” (p. 684).

   John W. Brinkerhoff’s roots go back to the patriot Brinkerhoff family of Fishkill. They served in the 6th Regiment of the Dutchess County Militia during the War of Independence. Sarles Drew was the son of the patriot Isaac Drew, and the grandson of the patriot Gilbert Drew, both of Kent. They served in the Dutchess County Militia, 7th Regiment, under Col. Ludington (Roberts-“New York in the Revolution”). 

   According to Pelletreau, “Daniel K. Merritt was born in Patterson in 1830, and attended public school. He is proprietor of flouring mills, has been Justice of the Peace eight years, and married Miss T.J. Tompkins of Kent” (p. 766). Daniel Merritt also served his country during the Civil War (Kent Historical Society).

   In 1872, presidential candidate Horace Greeley (Liberal Republican/Democrat), while running against Ulysses Grant,  visited this site and gave his campaign stump speech shortly before his death on November 29, 1872 (Seymour, 1940).

   According to local resident George Turner (deceased) in describing the mill: “It had an up and down sawmill and cider mill. It ground corn, but not flour (to the best of his recollection).When milling one was able to make eight bushels of good rye flour in an hour’s time. If a man was interested in price alone about twice as much could be turned out in the same length of time but it was of poor quality. Miller’s toll was always one-tenth part or one bushel in ten, taken for the work of grinding” (Whipple and White, p. 99).

    This mill continued to operate until about 1950, one of the very last remaining operating mills in this region. The house was destroyed by an arsonist in the 1970s.

   We urge the NYSDEC to ensure that these important historic artifacts are not disturbed in the construction of the proposed senior center. Failure to do so will result in legal action being initiated by our organization against the NYSDEC under the State Historic Preservation Act, in addition to the separate actions currently being considered by other interested parties involved with historic preservation in this region. These actions will be widely publicized in order to alert the public of the potential destruction of their cultural and historic assets.

   Thank you for your assistance in this matter.

  Sincerely,









 Thomas F. Maxson

                                                                                                            Thomas F. Maxson









  Chairman

  Highlands Preservation, Inc. 

  103 Whangtown Road

  Kent Lakes, NY 10512

  (845) 249-8880      

  thomasmaxson@highlandspreservation.org

Attachments

cc: Town of Kent Planning Board

      NYSDEC Commissioner Grannis   

